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The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday December 7th at 4:00 PM in Conference Room #1 of the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh Pennsylvania.   
Members Present:
Honorable Judge David Cashman 
County Controller Chelsa Wagner 
County Sheriff William Mullen 
Ken Varhola representing County Council President John DeFazio 
Abass Kamara 


Also attending: Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Monica Long, Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, and other interested parties.  

1. Public Comment
Marion Damick presented the following:
· Newspaper ads for ACJ part time correctional officer positions.
· A PG article discussing the lawsuit that three correctional officers are bringing against the ACJ on the topic of mandatory overtime. 
· On the topic of pregnant women being held in segregation or solitary within the Jail, Ms. Damick noted that Jail Oversight Board members had expressed concern on the matter before the recent lawsuit on the subject that was brought against the ACJ. 
· Regarding lawsuits brought against the ACJ, Ms. Damick noted that settlements are paid with county taxpayer money.  
· Ms. Damick presented newspaper articles on the importance of job training services provided to inmates and the important role that these play in helping inmates find employment upon release, reducing the likelihood that they will re-enter the jail.
· Eighteen juvenile inmates are listed in the most recent jail census, one of which is female.  
· It is very good to see that the alternative housing units have enabled residents to give 6,750 hours of community service.  This should be commended.  
Ms. Damick expressed confusion regarding the jail medical report which lists a total pregnant women population of seven, with five on Subutex and three on methadone.   Five and three is eight.  Does this mean that one of the women is receiving treatment for both drugs?  
Dr. Joseph clarified that the seven population number represents only new pregnant inmates in the Jail during the given reporting period while the three and five represent those who have been on methadone or Subutex respectively.   Some of these individuals on methadone or Subutex have been in the Jail longer than a month, and therefore they are no longer counted in the “number of pregnant women” category.  
Ms. Wagner clarified that the Jail medical report is reporting the number of new pregnant inmates in each reporting period, not the collective total. 
Ms. Wagner requested that future medical reports list the total number of pregnant women in the Jail, in addition to the number of new pregnant inmates that is currently reported each month.  This is valuable information for the Board to have and may help eliminate the confusion between the two categories.  
Ms. Damick noted that ER runs are at 35 which is not as high as in the past, but it is a significant number.  There were 84 offsite referrals which could also be looked at to see if a reduction is possible.  Surgeries are at seven, these take place in a hospital, not the Jail, but it is concerning that people are needing surgeries.  
Regarding medication in the Jail, Ms. Damick noted that it can be difficult for inmates who enter the Jail and undergo a medication change, perhaps because a medication wasn’t listed in their medical record.  
Regarding the forthcoming expenditure request, Ms. Damick commented that the Family Activity Center is an excellent program. 
In the HOPE Pre-Release program expenditure request Ms. Damick noted that staff are to receive a 3% wage increase.  It would be nice if the County could give an even larger increase as the work for these employees is difficult.  
Judge Cashman commented regarding the lawsuits that the Jail Oversight Board plays no part in the settling of these lawsuits.  These are handled by the Executive, County Council, and the County Solicitor’s office. 
Warden Harper stated that there are no laws that prevent the placement of pregnant inmates in segregation.  As part of its own policy, the ACJ does not place pregnant inmates in segregation unless it is an extreme circumstance. 
2. Review of the Minutes for November 2, 2017 
Mr. Kamara made a motion to approve the minutes and Mr. Varhola seconded the motion.  The Board approved the minutes without any additions or corrections.  
3. President’s Report 
Judge Cashman reported that the PA Dept. of Corrections has released its report on the inspection of the ACJ.  The inspection occurred on October 17th.  The results are extremely impressive.  

4. Warden’s Report 
Warden Harper commented that the ACJ performed so well on its inspection that the PA Dept. of Corrections will now inspect the ACJ every two years as opposed to every year like most other facilities.  
Judge Cashman added that the ACJ is the highest rated correctional facility in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.  No violations were found during the inspection.  
Warden Harper reported that Captain Louis Leon has retired from the Jail after thirty-one years of dedicated service.  He was instrumental in training and certification programs.  
Ms. Wagner inquired what the housing arrangement was for the single juvenile female inmate.  
Warden Harper replied that the ACJ has a juvenile female pod that can house up to 8 juvenile female inmates.  The single juvenile female inmate is no longer in the ACJ, but she was housed in this pod by herself during her time in the Jail. 
Judge Cashman commented that the Jail population was once as high as 3,100 until efforts to reduce the population has brought it down to around 2,100.  This freed up a lot of space in the Jail which enabled the creation of a separate juvenile pod that keeps these inmates segregated from the general population and allows closer supervision of this very serious population.  Juvenile inmates in the ACJ are all Act 33 individuals and have been charged with very serious crimes.

5. Deputy Warden’s Report 
Deputy Warden Long introduced an expenditure request from the Inmate Welfare Fund for the Family Activity Center for the amount of $24,000.  The cost has not increased from the previous year.  Rev. Werth is present to answer any of the Board’s questions about the program. 
Mr. Mullen made a motion to approve the expenditure request, Mr. Kamara seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously to pass the request. 
Deputy Warden Long introduced an expenditure request for the HOPE Pre-Release program in the amount of $185,710, an increase of only $4,812 from last year.  Most of this increase is for the 3% increase in staff pay.  
Ms. Wagner made a motion to approve the expense, Mr. Mullen seconded the motion, and the board voted unanimously to pass the request. 
Deputy Warden Long commented that since opening the Juvenile pods in the ACJ, Rev. Werth has volunteered her time to run therapeutic groups and is now working to start therapeutic yoga for the juveniles in the ACJ, which is also designed to help those with PTSD.

6. Old Business
No report. 

7. New Business
No report. 
8. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 

Dr. Joseph reported that the partnership with Allegheny Health Network is going very well after more than two years.  He has received positive feedback from the community and others regarding how ACJ medical services have improved since 2015. 
Judge Cashman reported that three years ago most of the Jail Oversight Board meetings were taken up with how the Jail was going to deal with Corizon.  Judge Cashman thanked the Board for its work in improving medical service from these years to where it is today.
Ms. Wagner recognized the good work that has been done to reduce the number of healthcare staff vacancies.  The number of vacancies has been brought down to 25 from 44 a year ago.  

9. Community Corrections Reports 

a. Program for the Offenders 
The Program is in the process of expanding inpatient and outpatient treatment services to better address the opioid epidemic.  
They are holding a holiday party for program residents and their children held at both residential facilities on Saturday the 16th.  Members of the Board are invited to attend.  
b. Renewal Center 
Adam Zak reported that the Renewal Center is having a holiday party for male and female reentrants, including food and gifts for residents and their families.  
The Center has started drug and alcohol basic education classes for participants.   
Next week on the 14th and 15th there will be an audit of the Center’s drug and alcohol programs.
c. Electronic Monitoring 

Steve Esswein stated that overall numbers have remained steady with around 750 people in total.  12 individuals in the program were returned for violations. 

d. Goodwill 

Gaye Velar reported that Goodwill has received a federal grant for a three-year program to work with young people for mentoring, education and employment training.  The program will start around July after a six month planning period. 


10. Adjournment
Mr. Mullen made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Mr. Varhola seconded the motion. 
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